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? ? ? ? ? His love he'd have hid, but his tears denounced him to the spy, For the heat of a red-hot coal that 'twixt his ribs did lie..? ? ? ? ? b. The
Second Old Man's Story vi.? ? ? ? ? Of patience, thy whilom endearments again, That I never to any divulged, nor deny.Shehrzad and Shehriyar, ii.
111, iii. 141, 157..4. The Three Apples lxix.When it was the seventh day, the seventh vizier, whose name was Bihkemal, came in to the king and
prostrating himself to him, said, "O king, what doth thy long-suffering with this youth advantage thee? Indeed the folk talk of thee and of him.
Why, then, dost thou postpone the putting him to death?" The vizier's words aroused the king's anger and he bade bring the youth. So they brought
him before him, shackled, and Azadbekht said to him, "Out on thee! By Allah, after this day there abideth no deliverance for thee from my hand,
for that thou hast outraged mine honour, and there can be no forgiveness for thee.".167. Kemerezzeman and the Jeweller's Wife dcccclxiii.When
the morning morrowed, they found themselves reduced to a fourth part of their number and there was not one of them had dismounted from his
horse. So they made sure of destruction and Hudheifeh came out between the ranks (now he was reckoned for a thousand cavaliers) and cried out,
saying, "Harkye, my masters of Baghdad! Let none come forth to me but your Amir, so I may talk with him and he with me; and he shall meet me
in single combat and I will meet him, and may he who is void of offence come off safe!" Then he repeated his speech and said, "Why do I not hear
your Amir return me an answer?" But Saad, the amir of the army of Baghdad, [replied not to him], and indeed his teeth chattered in his head,
whenas he heard him summon him to single combat..21. Kemerezzeman and Budour clxx.As for his mother, Shah Khatoun, great was her longing
for her son and she [still] thought of him and news of him was cut off from her, wherefore her life was troubled and she forswore sleep and could
not make mention of him before King Caesar her husband. Now she had an eunuch who had come with her from the court of her uncle King
Suleiman Shah, and he was intelligent, quickwitted, a man of good counsel. So she took him apart one day and said to him, 'Thou hast been my
servant from my childhood to this day; canst thou not therefore avail to get me news of my son, for that I cannot speak of his matter?' 'O my lady,'
answered he, 'this is an affair that thou hast concealed from the first, and were thy son here, it would not be possible for thee to harbour him, lest
thine honour fall into suspicion with the king; for they would never credit thee, since the news hath been spread abroad that thy son was slain by his
uncle.' Quoth she, 'The case is even as thou sayst and thou speakest truly; but, provided I know that my son is alive, let him be in these parts
pasturing sheep and let me not see him nor he me.' And he said to her, 'How shall we contrive in this affair?' 'Here are my treasures and my wealth,'
answered she. 'Take all thou wilt and bring me my son or else news of him.'.ALPHABETICAL TABLE OF THE FIRST LINES OF THE VERSE
IN THE "TALES FROM THE ARABIC.".Viziers, Story of King Dadbin and his. i. 104..Now, by the ordinance of God the Most High, a company
of thieves fell in upon a caravan hard by that mountain and made prize of that which was with them of merchandise. Then they betook themselves
to the mountain, so they might share their booty, and looking at the foot thereof, espied the gown of brocade. So they descended, to see what it was,
and finding the child wrapped therein and the gold laid at his head, marvelled and said, "Extolled be the perfection of God! By what wickedness
cometh this child here?" Then they divided the money between them and the captain of the thieves took the boy and made him his son and fed him
with sweet milk and dates, till he came to his house, when he appointed him a nurse, who should rear him..There was once, in the city of Baghdad,
a man, [by name El Merouzi,] (30) who was a sharper and plagued (31) the folk with his knavish tricks, and he was renowned in all quarters [for
roguery]. [He went out one day], carrying a load of sheep's dung, and took an oath that he would not return to his lodging till he had sold it at the
price of raisins. Now there was in another city a second sharper, [by name Er Razi,] (32) one of its people, who [went out the same day], bearing a
load of goat's dung, which he had sworn that he would not sell but at the price of dried figs..?STORY OF DAVID AND SOLOMON..His story
troubled the Sultan's deputy and he was sore enraged against him; so he drew his sword and smiting him, cut off his head; whereupon one recited
the following verses:.Quoth the king, "Belike, if I hear this story, I shall gain wisdom from it; so I will not hasten in the slaying of this vizier, nor
will I put him to death before the thirty days have expired." Then he gave him leave to withdraw, and he went away to his own house..? ? ? ? ? a.
The Christian Broker's Story cvii.? ? ? ? ? God keep the days of love-delight! How passing sweet they were! How joyous and how solaceful was
life in them whilere!.Khelbes and his Wife and the Learned Man, i. 301..There was once of old time a foolish, ignorant man, who had wealth
galore, and his wife was a fair woman, who loved a handsome youth. The latter used to watch for her husband's absence and come to her, and on
this wise he abode a long while. One day, as the woman was private with her lover, he said to her, 'O my lady and my beloved, if thou desire me
and love me, give me possession of thyself and accomplish my need in thy husband's presence; else will I never again come to thee nor draw near
thee, what while I abide on life.' Now she loved him with an exceeding love and could not brook his separation an hour nor could endure to vex
him; so, when she heard his words, she said to him, ['So be it,] in God's name, O my beloved and solace of mine eyes, may he not live who would
vex thee!' Quoth he, 'To-day?' And she said, 'Yes, by thy life,' and appointed him of this..Now he feared [to return to the pot then and there], lest the
idiot should follow him to the place and find nothing and so his plan be marred. So he said to him, 'O Ajlan, (265) I would have thee come to my
lodging and eat bread with me." So the idiot went with him to his lodging and he seated him there and going to the market, sold somewhat of his
clothes and pawned somewhat from his house and bought dainty food. Then he betook himself to the ruin and replacing the money in the pot,
buried it again; after which he returned to his lodging and gave the idiot to eat and drink, and they went out together. The sharper went away and
hid himself, lest the idiot should see him, whilst the latter repaired to his hiding- place and took the pot.? ? ? ? ? Rail not at the vicissitudes of Fate,
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For Fortune still spites those who her berate..It is said that El Mamoun (164) came one day upon Zubeideh, mother of El Amin, (165) and saw her
moving her lips and muttering somewhat he understood not; so he said to her, "O mother mine, dost thou imprecate [curses] upon me, for that I
slew thy son and despoiled him of his kingdom?" "Not so, by Allah, O Commander of the Faithful!" answered she, and he said, "What then saidst
thou?" Quoth she, "Let the Commander of the Faithful excuse me." But he was instant with her, saying, "Needs must thou tell it." And she replied,
"I said, 'God confound importunity!'" "How so?" asked the Khalif, and she said, "I played one day at chess with the Commander of the Faithful
[Haroun er Reshid] and he imposed on me the condition of commandment and acceptance. (166) He beat me and bade me put off my clothes and
go round about the palace, naked; so I did this, and I incensed against him. Then we fell again to playing and I beat him; so I bade him go to the
kitchen and swive the foulest and sorriest wench of the wenches thereof. [I went to the kitchen] and found not a slave-girl fouler and filthier than
thy mother; (167) so I bade him swive her. He did as I bade him and she became with child by him of thee, and thus was I [by my unlucky
insistance] the cause of the slaying of my son and the despoiling him of his kingdom." When El Mamoun heard this, he turned away, saying, "God
curse the importunate!" to wit, himself, who had importuned her till she acquainted him with that matter.."There was once a man of Khorassan and
he had a son, whose improvement he ardently desired; but the young man sought to be alone and to remove himself from his father's eye, so he
might give himself up to pleasance and delight. So he sought of his father [leave to make] the pilgrimage to the Holy House of God and to visit the
tomb of the Prophet (whom God bless and keep!). Now between them and Mecca was a journey of five hundred parasangs; but his father could not
gainsay him, for that the law of God made this (178) incumbent on him and because of that which he hoped for him of improvement [therefrom].
So he joined unto him a governor, in whom he trusted, and gave him much money and took leave of him. The son set out on the holy pilgrimage
(179) with the governor and abode on that wise, spending freely and using not thrift..May the place of my session ne'er lack thee! Oh, why, iii.
118.? ? ? ? ? Wind of the East, if thou pass by the land where my loved ones dwell, I pray, The fullest of greetings bear to them from me, their
lover, and say.Noureddin Ali of Damascus and Sitt el Milan, iii, 3..? ? ? ? ? A dark affair thou littest up with Islam and with proof Quenchedst the
flaming red-coals of error and dismay..The king approved her speech and bestowed on her a dress of honour and gave her magnificent gifts; after
which, for that his choice had fallen upon his younger son, Melik Shah, he married her with him and made him his heir apparent and caused the
folk swear fealty to him. When this came to the knowledge of his brother Belehwan and he was ware that his younger brother had been preferred
over him, his breast was straitened and the affair was grievous to him and envy entered into him and rancour; but he concealed this in his heart,
whilst fire raged therein because of the damsel and the kingship..Meanwhile the messenger had reached the opposite camp with the news of
Tuhfeh's deliverance, whereat the Sheikh Aboultawaif rejoiced and bestowed on the bringer of good tidings a sumptuous dress of honour and made
him commander over a company of the Jinn. Then they fell upon Meimoun's troops and destroyed them to the last man; and when they came to
Meimoun, they found that he had slain himself and was even as we have said. Presently Kemeriyeh and her sister [Wekhimeh] came up to their
grandfather and told him what they had done; whereupon he came to Tuhfeh and saluted her and gave her joy of her deliverance. Then he delivered
Meimoun's palace to Selheb and took all the former's riches and gave them to Tuhfeh, whilst the troops encamped upon the Crescent Mountain.
Moreover, the Sheikh Aboultawaif said to Tuhfeh, 'Blame me not,' and she kissed his hands. As they were thus engaged, there appeared to them the
tribes of the Jinn, as they were clouds, and Queen Es Shuhba flying in their van, with a drawn sword in her hand..When she had made an end of her
verses, Er Reshid said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, thine absence was extraordinary, but thy presence (251) is yet more extraordinary.' 'By Allah, O my lord,'
answered she, 'thou sayst sooth.' And she took his hand and said to him, 'See what I have brought with me.' So he looked and saw riches such as
neither words could describe nor registers avail to set out, pearls and jewels and jacinths and precious stones and great pearls and magnificent
dresses of honour, adorned with pearls and jewels and embroidered with red gold. Moreover, she showed him that which Queen Es Shuhba had
bestowed on her of those carpets, which she had brought with her, and that her throne, the like whereof neither Chosroes nor Cassar possessed, and
those tables inlaid with pearls and jewels and those vessels, that amazed all who looked on them, and the crown, that was on the head of the
circumcised boy, and those dresses of honour, which Queen Es Shuhba and the Sheikh Aboultawaif had put off upon her, and the trays wherein
were those riches; brief, she showed him treasures the like whereof he had never in his life set eyes on and which the tongue availeth not to
describe and whereat all who looked thereon were amazed..Then said she to him, "O elder, I would fain drink." So he arose and brought her a
gugglet of water; but she said to him, "Who bade thee fetch that?" Quoth he, "Saidst thou not to me, 'I would fain drink'?" And she answered, "I
want not this; nay, I want wine, the delight of the soul, so haply, O elder, I may solace myself therewith." "God forbid," exclaimed the old man,
"that wine should be drunk in my house, and I a stranger in the land and a Muezzin and an imam, (32) who prayeth with the true-believers, and a
servant of the house of the Lord of the Worlds! "Quoth she, "Why wilt thou forbid me to drink thereof in thy house?" "Because," answered he, "it is
unlawful." "O elder," rejoined she, "God hath forbidden [the eating of] blood and carrion and hog's flesh. Tell me, are grapes and honey lawful or
unlawful?" Quoth he, "They are lawful;" and she said, "This is the juice of grapes and the water of honey." But he answered, "Leave this thy talk,
for thou shall never drink wine in my house." "O Sheikh," rejoined she, "folk eat and drink and enjoy themselves and we are of the number of the
folk and God is very forgiving, clement." (33) Quoth he, "This is a thing that may not be." And she said, "Hast thou not heard what the poet saith ...
?" And she recited the following verses:.[When] Hudheifeh [saw him], he cried out to him, saying, "Haste thee not, O youth! Who art thou of the
folk?" And he answered, "I am Saad [ibn] el Wakidi, commander of the host of King Ins, and but that thou vauntedst thyself in challenging me, I
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had not come forth to thee; for that thou art not of my peers neither art counted equal to me in prowess and canst not avail against my onslaught.
Wherefore prepare thee for departure, (73) seeing that there abideth but a little of thy life." When Hudheifeh heard this his speech, he threw himself
backward, (74) as if in mockery of him, whereat El Abbas was wroth and called out to him, saying, "O Hudheifeh, guard thyself against me." Then
he rushed upon him, as he were a swooper of the Jinn, (75) and Hudheifeh met him and they wheeled about a long while..A certain wealthy
merchant had a fair daughter, who was as the full moon, and when she attained the age of fifteen, her father betook himself to an old man and
spreading him a carpet in his sitting-chamber, gave him to eat and caroused with him. Then said he to him, 'I desire to marry thee to my daughter.'
The other excused himself, because of his poverty, and said to him, 'I am not worthy of her nor am I a match for thee.' The merchant was instant
with him, but he repeated his answer to him, saying, 'I will not consent to this till thou acquaint me with the reason of thy desire for me. If I find it
reasonable, I will fall in with thy wish; and if not, I will not do this ever.'.66. El Mutelemmis and his Wife Umeimeh ccclxxxv.Meanwhile, King
Azadbekht and his wife stayed not in their flight till they came to [the court of] the King of Fars, (97) whose name was Kutrou. (98) When they
presented themselves to him, he entreated them with honour and entertained them handsomely, and Azadbekht told him his story, first and last. So
he gave him a great army and wealth galore and he abode with him some days, till he was rested, when he made ready with his host and setting out
for his own dominions, waged war upon Isfehend and falling in upon the capital, defeated the rebel vizier and slew him. Then he entered the city
and sat down on the throne of his kingship; and whenas he was rested and the kingdom was grown peaceful for him, he despatched messengers to
the mountain aforesaid in quest of the child; but they returned and informed the king that they had not found him..The prefect released the man and
gave him back all that the thieves had taken from him; and he laid hands on the woman and the rest and took forth of the house treasures galore.
Amongst the rest, they found the money-bag of the Turcoman sheep-merchant. The thieves they nailed up incontinent against the wall of the house,
whilst, as for the woman, they wrapped her in one of her veils and nailing her [to a board, set her] upon a camel and went round about the town
with her. Thus God razed their dwelling-places and did away from me that which I feared. All this befell, whilst I looked on, and I saw not my
friend who had saved me from them the first time, whereat I marvelled to the utterest of marvel. However, some days afterward, he came up to me,
and indeed he had renounced (130) [the world] and donned a fakir's habit; and he saluted me and went away..The vizier's story pleased King Shah
Bekht and his heart clave to the story of the merchant and the old woman; so he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging, and he went away to his
house and abode there the next day..Thief and the Woman, The, i. 278.?Story of the Unlucky Merchant..? ? ? ? ? To his beloved one the lover's
heart's inclined; His soul's a captive slave, in sickness' hands confined..? ? ? ? ? God knows I ne'er recalled thy memory to my thought, But still
with brimming tears straightway mine eyes were fraught;.? ? ? ? ? b. The Fakir and his Pot of Butter dccccii.There was once a sage of the sages,
who had three sons and sons' sons, and when they waxed many and their posterity multiplied, there befell dissension between them. So he
assembled them and said to them, 'Be ye one hand (219) against other than you and despise (220) not [one another,] lest the folk despise you, and
know that the like of you is as the rope which the man cut, when it was single; then he doubled [it] and availed not to cut it; on this wise is division
and union. And beware lest ye seek help of others against yourselves (221) or ye will fall into perdition, for by whosesoever means ye attain your
desire, (222) his word (223) will have precedence of (224) your word. Now I have wealth which I will bury in a certain place, so it may be a store
for you, against the time of your need.'.? ? ? ? ? So, by Allah, O richest of all men in charms, Vouchsafe to a lover, who's bankrupt
well-nigh.Hindbad the Porter, Sindbad the Sailor and, iii. 199..The money-changer thought they did but finesse with him, that they might get the
ass at their own price; but, when they went away from him and he had long in vain awaited their return, he cried out, saying, 'Woe!' and 'Ruin!' and
'Alack, my sorry chance!' and shrieked aloud and tore his clothes. So the people of the market assembled to him and questioned him of his case;
whereupon he acquainted them with his plight and told them what the sharpers had said and how they had beguiled him and how it was they who
had cajoled him into buying an ass worth half a hundred dirhems (47) for five thousand and five hundred. (48) His friends blamed him and a
company of the folk laughed at him and marvelled at his folly and his credulity in accepting the sharpers' talk, without suspicion, and meddling
with that which he understood not and thrusting himself into that whereof he was not assured..Officer's Story, The Fourteenth, ii. 183..? ? ? ? ? I am
become, for severance from my loved one, Like a left hand, forsaken of the right..Officer's Story, The Sixteenth, ii. 193..We sat down and I looked
at him who had opened the door to us, and behold he was lopped of the hand. I misliked this of him, and when I had sat a little longer, there entered
a man, who filled the lamps in the saloon and lit the candles; and behold, he also was handlopped. Then came the folk and there entered none
except he were lopped of the hand, and indeed the house was full of these. When the assembly was complete, the host entered and the company
rose to him and seated him in the place of honour. Now he was none other than the man who had fetched me, and he was clad in sumptuous
apparel, but his hands were in his sleeves, so that I knew not how it was with them. They brought him food and he ate, he and the company; after
which they washed their hands and the host fell to casting furtive glances at me..Then he re-entered the village and buying the prince a horse,
mounted him thereon and they ceased not going, till they came to the frontier of their own country, where there fell robbers upon them by the way
and took all that was with them and pinioned them; after which they cast them into a pit hard by the road and went away and left them to die there,
and indeed they had cast many folk into that pit and they had died..? ? ? ? ? Then sent I speech to thee in verses such as burn The heart; reproach
therein was none nor yet unright;.Awake, Asleep and, i. 5..? ? ? ? ? Would he were not, who sundered us upon the parting-day! How many a body
hath he slain, how many a bone laid bare!.? ? ? ? ? I'm the crown of every sweet and fragrant weed; When the loved one calls, I keep the tryst
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agreed..? ? ? ? ? After your loss, nor trace of me nor vestige would remain, Did not the hope of union some whit my strength sustain..? ? ? ? ? j. The
Enchanted Springs dcccclxxxvi.I am the champion-slayer he warrior without peer, iii. 94. 249----.151. The Adventures of Quicksilver Ali of Cairo,
a Sequel to the Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty dccviil.? ? ? ? ? r. The Heathcock and the Tortoises dcxxxiv.And when she had made an end of her
song, she wept sore..? ? ? ? ? But now hath Allah from my heart blotted the love of thee, After for constancy I'd grown a name of wonderment..In
this island is a river of very sweet water, issuing from the shore of the sea and entering in at a wide cavern in the skirt of an inaccessible mountain,
and the stones of the island are all limpid sparkling crystal and jacinths of price. Therein also is a spring of liquid, welling up like [molten] pitch,
and when it cometh to the shore of the island, the fish swallow it, then return and cast it up, and it becometh changed from its condition and that
which it was aforetime; and it is crude ambergris. Moreover, the trees of the island are all of the most precious aloes-wood, both Chinese and
Comorin; but there is no way of issue from the place, for it is as an abyss midmost the sea; the steepness of its shore forbiddeth the drawing up of
ships, and if any approach the mountain, they fall into the eddy aforesaid; nor is there any resource (205) in that island..Then she cast the lute from
her hand and swooned away; so she was carried to her chamber and indeed passion waxed upon her. After a long while, the Commander of the
Faithful sent for her a third time and bade her sing. So she took the lute and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? My secret is disclosed, the which I
strove to hide; Of thee and of thy love enough have I abyed..Quoth Shefikeh, "My mistress hath occasion for thee; so come thou with me and I will
engage to restore thee to thy dwelling in weal and safety." But the nurse answered, saying, "Indeed, her palace is become forbidden (103) to me and
never again will I enter therein, for that God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) of His favour and bounty hath rendered me
independent of her." So Shefikeh returned to her mistress and acquainted her with the nurse's words and that wherein she was of affluence;
whereupon Mariyeh confessed the unseemliness of her dealing with her and repented, whenas repentance profited her not; and she abode in that her
case days and nights, whilst the fire of longing flamed in her heart..The Fifth Day.? ? ? ? ? My outward of my inward testifies And this bears
witness that that tells aright. (39).There was once in the land of Hind a king of illustrious station, endowed with understanding and good sense, and
his name was Shah Bekht. He had a vizier, a man of worth and intelligence, prudent in counsel, conformable to him in his governance and just in
his judgment; wherefore his enviers were many and many were the hypocrites, who sought in him faults and set snares for him, so that they
insinuated into King Shah Bekht's eye hatred and rancour against him and sowed despite against him in his heart; and plot followed after plot, till
[at last] the king was brought to arrest him and lay him in prison and confiscate his good and avoid his estate. (77).? ? ? ? ? r. Prince Behram of
Persia and the Princess Ed Detma dccccxciv.? ? ? ? ? Unto its pristine lustre your land returned and more, Whenas ye came, dispelling the gloom
that whiles it wore..When the appointed day arrived, the chief of the police set apart for his officers a saloon, that had windows ranged in order and
giving upon the garden, and El Melik ez Zahir came to him, and he seated himself, he and the Sultan, in the alcove. Then the tables were spread
unto them for eating and they ate; and when the cup went round amongst them and their hearts were gladdened with meat and drink, they related
that which was with them and discovered their secrets from concealment. The first to relate was a man, a captain of the watch, by name Muineddin,
whose heart was engrossed with the love of women; and he said, 'Harkye, all ye people of [various] degree, I will acquaint you with an
extraordinary affair which befell me aforetime. Know that.Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart consoleth me, ii. 228..? ? ? ? ? d. The Lover's Trick
against the Chaste Wife dlxxx.116. Iskender Dhoulkernein and a certain Tribe of Poor Folk cccclxiv.? ? ? ? ? Our loves are joined and cruelty at
last is done away; Ay, and the cup of love-delight 'twixt us doth circulate..Relief, Story of the Prisoner and how God gave him, i. 174..Then he
called for a chest and bringing out thence a necklace of Greek handiwork, worth a thousand dinars, wrapped it in a mantle of green silk, set with
pearls and jewels and inwrought with red gold, and joined thereto two caskets of musk and ambergris. Moreover, he put off upon the girl a mantle
of Greek silk, striped with gold, wherein were divers figures and semblants depictured, never saw eyes its like. Therewithal the girl's wit fled for
joy and she went forth from his presence and returned to her mistress. When she came in to her, she acquainted her with that which she had seen of
El Abbas and that which was with him of servants and attendants and [set out to her] the loftiness of his station and gave her that which was with
her..Mamoun (El) El Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant and the Favourite of the Khalif, iii. 171..Then he turned back, pondering upon that sleeping
youth, and coming to him, as he slept, lighted down from his horse and sat down by him. He fixed his eyes upon his face and considered him
awhile and said in himself, 'For aught I know, this youth may be Melik Shah.' And he fell a-hemming and saying, 'Harkye, O youth!' Whereupon
the sleeper awoke and sat up; and the eunuch said to him, 'Who is thy father in this village and where is thy dwelling?' The youth sighed and
answered, 'I am a stranger;' and the eunuch said, 'From what land art thou and who is thy father?' Quoth the other, 'I am from such a land,' and the
eunuch ceased not to question him and he to answer him, till he was certified of him and knew him. So he rose and embraced him and kissed him
and wept over his case. Moreover, he told him that he was going about in quest of him and informed him that he was come privily from the king his
mother's husband and that his mother would be content [to know] that he was alive and well, though she saw him not..Wife, The Old Woman and
the Draper's, ii. 55..? ? ? ? ? It had sufficed me, had thy grace with verses come to me; My expectation still on thee in the foredawns was
bent..Meanwhile, the governor returned to the youth, who questioned him of his absence, and he told him that he had been in the city of the king
who had taken the damsel. When the youth heard this, he misdoubted of the governor and never again trusted him in aught, but was still on his
guard against him. Then the governor made great store of sweetmeats and put in them deadly poison and presented them to the youth. When the
latter saw the sweetmeats, he said in himself, 'This is an extraordinary thing of the governor! Needs must there be mischief in this sweetmeat, and I
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will make proof of it upon himself.' So he made ready victual and set on the sweetmeat amongst it and bade the governor to his house and set food
before him. He ate and amongst the rest, they brought him the poisoned sweetmeat; so he ate thereof and died forthright; whereby the youth knew
that this was a plot against himself and said, 'He who seeketh his fortune of his own [unaided] might (190) attaineth it not.' Nor (continued the
vizier) is this, O king of the age, more extraordinary than the story of the druggist and his wife and the singer.".Now the Persian had a mameluke,
(201) as he were the full moon, and he arose [and went out], and the singer followed him and wept before him, professing love to him and kissing
his hands and feet. The mameluke took compassion on him and said to him, 'When the night cometh and my master entereth [the harem] and the
folk go away, I will grant thee thy desire; and I lie in such a place.' Then the singer returned and sat with the boon-companions, and the Persian rose
and went out, he and the mameluke beside him. [Then they returned and sat down.] (202) Now the singer knew the place that the mameluke
occupied at the first of the night; but it befell that he rose from his place and the candle went out. The Persian, who was drunken, fell over on his
face, and the singer, supposing him to be the mameluke, said, 'By Allah, it is good!' and threw himself upon him and clipped him, whereupon the
Persian started up, crying out, and laying hands on the singer, pinioned him and beat him grievously, after which he bound him to a tree that was in
the house. (203).The draper answered with "Hearkening and obedience" and going forth from the deputy's presence, betook himself to his shop and
brought out thence [the casket and] somewhat considerable, which he removed to his house. At break of day he arose and going to his shop, broke
the lock and cried out and shrieked and called [on God for help,] till the folk assembled about him and all who were in the city were present,
whereupon he cried out to them, saying even as the prefect had bidden him; and this was bruited abroad. Then he made for the prefecture and
presenting himself before the chief of the police, cried out and complained and made a show of distraction..Appointed Term, Of the, i. 147..So
saying, he went up to the princess and laying his hand upon her heart, found it fluttering like a doveling and the life yet clinging to (112) her
bosom. So he laid his hand upon her cheek, whereupon she opened her eyes and beckoning to her maid, signed to her, as who should say, "Who is
this that treadeth my carpet and transgresseth against me?" (113) "O my lady," answered Shefikeh, "this is Prince El Abbas, for whose sake thou
departest the world." When Mariyeh heard speak of El Abbas, she raised her hand from under the coverlet and laying it upon his neck, inhaled his
odour awhile. Then she sat up and her colour returned to her and they sat talking till a third part of the night was past..His love he'd have hid, but
his tears denounced him to the spy, iii. 42.Next morning, up came the Cadi, with his face like the ox-eye, (104) and said, "In the name of God,
where is my debtor and where is my money?" Then he wept and cried out and said to the prefect, "Where is that ill-omened fellow, who aboundeth
in thievery and villainy?" Therewith the prefect turned to me and said, "Why dost thou not answer the Cadi?" And I replied, "O Amir, the two
heads (105) are not equal, and I, I have no helper but God; but, if the right be on my side, it will appear." At this the Cadi cried out and said, "Out
on thee, O ill-omened fellow! How wilt thou make out that the right is on thy side?" "O our lord the Cadi," answered I, "I deposited with thee a
trust, to wit, a woman whom we found at thy door, and on her raiment and trinkets of price. Now she is gone, even as yesterday is gone; and after
this thou turnest upon us and makest claim upon me for six thousand dinars. By Allah, this is none other than gross unright, and assuredly some
losel of thy household hath transgressed against her!".? ? ? ? ? And who can tell if ever house shall us together bring In union of life serene and
undisturbed content?.? ? ? ? ? Love no light matter is, O folk, nor are the woe and care And blame a little thing to brook that unto it
pertain..Therewith King Shah Bekht rejoiced with an exceeding great joy and said, 'Praise be to God who hath delivered me from yonder man and
hath preserved me from the loss of the kingship and the cessation of prosperity from me!' So the affair of the vizier returned to order and well-being
and the king restored him to his place and advanced him in rank. Moreover, he assembled the folk who had missaid of him and destroyed them all,
to the last man. And how like," continued the vizier, "is this story unto that of myself and King Shah Bekht, with regard to that whereinto I am
fallen of the changing of the king's heart and his giving credence to others against me; but now is the righteousness of my dealing established in
thine eyes, for that God the Most High hath inspired me with wisdom and endowed thee with longanimity and patience [to hearken] from me unto
that which He allotted unto those who had foregone us, till He hath shown forth my innocence and made manifest unto thee the truth. For now the
days are past, wherein it was avouched to the king that I should endeavour for the destruction of my soul, (81) [to wit,] the month; and behold, the
probation time is over and gone, and past is the season of evil and ceased, by the king's good fortune." Then he bowed his head and was silent.
(82).So the old woman returned to the lover and said to him, "I have skilfully contrived the affair for thee with her; [and now it behoveth us to
amend that we have marred]. So go now and sit with the draper and bespeak him of the turban-cloth, [saying, 'The turban-cloth I bought of thee I
chanced to burn in two places; so I gave it to a certain old woman, to get mended, and she took it and went away, and I know not her
dwelling-place.'] When thou seest me pass by, rise and lay hold of me [and demand of me the turban-cloth], to the intent that I may amend her case
with her husband and that thou mayst be even with her." So he repaired to the draper's shop and sat down by him and said to him, "Thou knowest
the turban-cloth I bought of thee?" "Yes," answered the draper, and the other said, "Knowest thou what is come of it?" "No," replied the husband,
and the youth said, "After I bought it of thee, I fumigated myself (58) and it befell that the turban-cloth was burnt in two places. So I gave it to a
woman, whose son, they said, was a fine-drawer, and she took it and went away with it; and I know not her abiding-place." When the draper heard
this, he misdoubted him [of having wrongly suspected his wife] and marvelled at the story of the turban-cloth, and his mind was set at ease
concerning her..The young man marvelled at his story and lay the night with him; and when he arose in the morning, he found his strays. So he
took them and returning [to his family.], acquainted them with what he had seen and that which had betided him. Nor," added the vizier, "is this
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more marvellous or rarer than the story of the king who lost kingdom and wealth and wife and children and God restored them unto him and
requited him with a kingdom more magnificent than that which he had lost and goodlier and rarer and greater of wealth and elevation.".Second
Officer's Story, The, ii. 134..Thy letter reached me; when the words thou wrot'st therein I read, iii. 84..The Tenth Day..106. The Man's Dispute with
the Learned Woman of the relative Excellence of the Sexes ccccxix.So the merchant went forth, afflicted, sorrowful, weeping, [and wandered on
along the sea-shore], till he came to a sort of divers diving in the sea for pearls. They saw him weeping and mourning and said to him, 'What is thy
case and what maketh thee weep?' So he acquainted them with his history, from first to last, whereby they knew him and said to him, 'Art thou
[such an one] son of such an one?' 'Yes,' answered he; whereupon they condoled with him and wept sore for him and said to him, 'Abide here till
we dive for thy luck this next time and whatsoever betideth us shall be between us and thee.' Accordingly, they dived and brought up ten oysters, in
each two great pearls; whereat they marvelled and said to him, 'By Allah, thy luck hath returned and thy good star is in the ascendant!' Then they
gave him ten pearls and said to him, 'Sell two of them and make them thy capital [whereon to trade]; and hide the rest against the time of thy
straitness.' So he took them, joyful and contented, and addressed himself to sew eight of them in his gown, keeping the two others in his mouth; but
a thief saw him and went and advertised his mates of him; whereupon they gathered together upon him and took his gown and departed from him.
When they were gone away, he arose, saying, 'These two pearls [in my mouth] will suffice me,' and made for the [nearest] city, where he brought
out the pearls [and repairing to the jewel- market, gave them to the broker], that he might sell them..All this while Meimoun's eye was upon her and
presently he said to her, 'Harkye, Tuhfeh! Sing to me.' But Queen Zelzeleh cried out at him and said, 'Desist, O Meimoun. Thou sufferest not
Tuhfeh to pay heed unto us.' Quoth he, 'I will have her sing to me.' And words waxed between them and Queen Zelzeleh cried out at him. Then she
shook and became like unto the Jinn and taking in her hand a mace of stone, said to him, 'Out on thee! What art thou that thou shouldst bespeak us
thus? By Allah, but for the king's worship and my fear of troubling the session and the festival and the mind of the Sheikh Iblis, I would assuredly
beat the folly out of thy head!' When Meimoun heard these her words, he rose, with the fire issuing from his eyes, and said, 'O daughter of Imlac,
what art thou that thou shouldst outrage me with the like of this talk?' 'Out on thee, O dog of the Jinn,' replied she, 'knowest thou not thy place?' So
saying, she ran at him and offered to strike him with the mace, but the Sheikh Iblis arose and casting his turban on the ground, said, 'Out on thee, O
Meimoun! Thou still dost with us on this wise. Wheresoever thou art present, thou troubleth our life! Canst thou not hold thy peace till thou goest
forth of the festival and this bride-feast (222) be accomplished? When the circumcision is at an end and ye all return to your dwelling-places, then
do as thou wilt. Out on thee, O Meimoun! Knowest thou not that Imlac is of the chiefs of the Jinn? But for my worship, thou shouldst have seen
what would have betided thee of humiliation and punishment; but by reason of the festival none may speak. Indeed thou exceedest: knowest thou
not that her sister Wekhimeh is doughtier than any of the Jinn? Learn to know thyself: hast thou no regard for thy life?'.When the prince came
before him, he sought of him his daughter in marriage, and the king said, 'Indeed, thou art her equal, but none dare name a man to her, because of
her aversion to men.' So the prince pitched his tents under the windows of the princess's palace, till one day he got hold of one of her favourite
slave-girls and gave her wealth galore. Quoth she to him, 'Hast thou a wish?' 'Yes,' answered he and acquainted her with his case; and she said,
'Indeed thou puttest thyself in peril.' Then he abode, flattering himself with false hopes, till all that he had with him was gone and the servants fled
from him; whereupon quoth he to one in whom he trusted, 'I am minded to go to my country and fetch what may suffice me and return hither.' And
the other answered, 'It is for thee to decide.' So they set out to return, but the way was long to them and all that the prince had with him was spent
and his company died and there abode but one with him, on whom he loaded what remained of the victual and they left the rest and fared on. Then
there came out a lion and ate the servant, and the prince abode alone. He went on, till his beast stood still, whereupon he left her and fared on afoot
till his feet swelled..When Noureddin heard these his slave-girl's verses, he fell a-weeping, what while she strained him to her bosom and wiped
away his tears with her sleeve and questioned him and comforted his mind. Then she took the lute and sweeping its strings, played thereon, after
such a wise as would move the phlegmatic to delight, and sang the following verses:.So the prince's father and his uncle and his mother and the
grandees of the realm repaired to his tomb and the princess made lamentation over him, crying aloud. She abode by the tomb a whole month; then
she let fetch painters and caused them limn her portraiture and that of the king's son. Moreover, she set down in writing their story and that which
had befallen them of perils and afflictions and set it [together with the pictures], at the head of the tomb; and after a little, they departed from the
place. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary, O king of the age, than the story of the fuller and his wife and the trooper and what
passed between them.".There was once a king of the kings, who had a high palace, overlooking a prison of his, and he used to hear in the night one
saying, 'O Ever-present Deliverer, O Thou whose relief is nigh, relieve Thou me!' One day the king waxed wroth and said, "Yonder fool looketh for
relief from [the consequences of] his crime. 'Then said he to his officers, 'Who is in yonder prison?' And they answered, 'Folk upon whom blood
hath been found.' (139) So the king bade bring the man in question before him and said to him, 'O fool, little of wit, how shall thou be delivered
from this prison, seeing that thine offence is great?' Then he committed him to a company of his guards and said to them, 'Take this fellow and
crucify him without the city.'.132. Sindbad the Sailor and Sindbad the Porter dxxxvi.103. Julnar of the Sea and her Son King Bedr Basim of Persia
dccxciv.? ? ? ? ? Like the full moon she shows upon a night of fortune fair, Slender of shape and charming all with her seductive air..Now the king
had a brother, who envied him and would fain have been in his place; and when he was weary of looking for his death and the term of his life
seemed distant unto him, he took counsel with certain of his partisans and they said, 'The vizier is the king's counsellor and but for him, there
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would be left the king no kingdom.' So the king's brother cast about for the ruin of the vizier, but could find no means of accomplishing his design;
and when the affair grew long upon him, he said to his wife, 'What deemest thou will advantage us in this?' Quoth she, 'What is it?' And he replied,
'I mean in the matter of yonder vizier, who inciteth my brother to devoutness with all his might and biddeth him thereto, and indeed the king is
infatuated with his counsel and committeth to him the governance of all things and matters.' Quoth she, 'Thou sayst truly; but how shall we do with
him?' And he answered, 'I have a device, so thou wilt help me in that which I shall say to thee.' Quoth she, 'Thou shall have my help in whatsoever
thou desirest.' And he said, 'I mean to dig him a pit in the vestibule and dissemble it artfully.'.? ? ? ? ? Yet thou repaidst me with constraint, rigour
and perfidy, To which no lover might himself on any wise resign..? ? ? ? ? f. The Unjust King and the Pilgrim Prince dcxii.Thereupon there sallied
forth to him Zuheir ben Hebib, and they wheeled about and feinted awhile, then came to dose quarters and exchanged strokes. El Harith forewent
his adversary in smiting and stretched him weltering in his gore; whereupon Hudheifeh cried out to him, saying, "Gifted of God art thou, O Harith!
Call another of them." So he cried out, saying, "Is there a comer-forth [to battle?]" But they of Baghdad held back froni him; and when it appeared
to El Harith that confusion was amongst them, he fell upon them and overthrew the first of them upon their last and slew of them twelve men. Then
the evening overtook him and the Baghdadis addressed themselves to flight..When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's speech, he was confounded
before him and abashed and marvelled at the gravity of his understanding and his patience. So he sprang up to him and embraced him and the vizier
kissed his feet. Then the king called for a sumptuous dress of honour and cast it over Er Rehwan and entreated him with the utmost honour and
showed him special favour and restored him to his rank and vizierate. Moreover he imprisoned those who had sought his destruction with leasing
and committed unto himself to pass judgment upon the interpreter who had expounded to him the dream. So the vizier abode in the governance of
the realm till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights; and this (added Shehrzad) is all, O king of the age, that hath come down to us of King
Shah Bekht and his vizier..Firouz and his Wife, i. 209..Then they attired Dinarzad in a dress of blue brocade and she became as she were the full
moon, whenas it shineth forth. So they displayed her in this, for the first dress, before King Shahzeman, who rejoiced in her and well-nigh took
leave of his wits for longing and amorous desire; yea, he was distraught with love for her, whenas he saw her, for, indeed, she was as saith of her
one of her describers in the following verses:.69. The Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's Wife dcliv.The billows of thy love o'erwhelm me passing
sore, ii. 226..? ? ? ? ? I am filled full of longing pain and memory and dole, That from the wasted body's wounds distract the anguished soul..This
was all the merchant's good; so he said, "O youth, I will play thee another game for the shop." Now the value of the shop was four thousand dinars;
so they played and El Abbas beat him and won his shop, with that which was therein; whereupon the other arose, shaking his clothes, and said to
him, "Up, O youth, and take thy shop." So El Abbas arose and repairing to the shop, took possession thereof, after which he returned to [the place
where he had left] his servant [Aamir] and found there the Amir Saad, who was come to bid him to the presence of the king. El Abbas consented to
this and accompanied him till they came before King Ins ben Cais, whereupon he kissed the earth and saluted him and exceeded (78) in the
salutation. Quoth the king to him, "Whence comest thou, O youth?" and he answered, "I come from Yemen.".Then he wept till he wet his gray
hairs and the king was moved to compassion for him and granted him that which he sought and vouchsafed him that night's respite..When the king
heard this from his son, he rose to his feet and calling for his charger of state, took horse with four-and-twenty amirs of the chief officers of his
empire. Then he betook himself to the palace of the King of Baghdad, who, when he saw him coming, bade his chamberlains open the doors to him
and going down himself to meet him, received him with all worship and hospitality and entreated him with the utmost honour. Moreover, he
carried him [and his suite] into the palace and causing make ready for them carpets and cushions, sat down upon a chair of gold, with traverses of
juniper- wood, set with pearls and jewels. Then he bade bring sweetmeats and confections and odoriferous flowers and commanded to slaughter
four-and-twenty head of sheep and the like of oxen and make ready geese and fowls, stuffed and roasted, and pigeons and spread the tables; nor
was it long before the meats were set on in dishes of gold and silver. So they ate till they had enough and when they had eaten their fill, the tables
were removed and the wine-service set on and the cups and flagons ranged in order, whilst the mamelukes and the fair slave- girls sat down, with
girdles of gold about their middles, inlaid with all manner pearls and diamonds and emeralds and rubies and other jewels. Moreover, the king bade
fetch the musicians; so there presented themselves before him a score of damsels, with lutes and psalteries and rebecks, and smote upon
instruments of music, on such wise that they moved the assembly to delight..Old Woman and the Draper's Wife, The, ii. 55..There was once an
Arab of [high] rank and [goodly] presence, a man of exalted generosity and magnanimity, and he had brethren, with whom he consorted and
caroused, and they were wont to assemble by turns in each other's houses. When it came to his turn, he made ready in his house all manner goodly
and pleasant meats and dainty drinks and exceeding lovely flowers and excellent fruits, and made provision of all kinds of instruments of music
and store of rare apothegms and marvellous stories and goodly instances and histories and witty anedotes and verses and what not else, for there
was none among those with whom he was used to company but enjoyed this on every goodly wise, and in the entertainment he had provided was
all whereof each had need. Then he sallied forth and went round about the city, in quest of his friends, so he might assemble them; but found none
of them in his house..?STORY OF THE THREE MEN AND OUR LORD JESUS..96. Adi ben Zeid and the Princess Hind ccccv.All those who
were present laughed at her mockery of Iblis and marvelled at the goodliness of her observation (209) and her readiness in improvising verses;
whilst the Sheikh himself rejoiced and said to her, 'O Tuhfet es Sudour, the night is gone; so arise and rest thyself ere the day; and to-morrow all
shall be well.' Then all the kings of the Jinn departed, together with those who were present of guards, and Tuhfeh abode alone, pondering the affair
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of Er Reshid and bethinking her of how it was with him, after her, and of that which had betided him for her loss, till the dawn gleamed, when she
arose and walked in the palace. Presently she saw a handsome door; so she opened it and found herself in a garden goodlier than the first, never
saw eyes a fairer than it. When she beheld this garden, delight moved her and she called to mind her lord Er Reshid and wept sore, saying, 'I crave
of the bounty of God the Most High that my return to him and to my palace and my home may be near at hand!'.The company marvelled at the
goodliness of his story and it pleased El Melik ez Zahir; and the prefect said, 'By Allah, this story is extraordinary!' Then came forward the sixth
officer and said to the company, 'Hear my story and that which befell me, to wit, that which befell such an one the assessor, for it is rarer than this
and stranger..Presently, the king arose from the wine-chamber and taking his wife by the hand, repaired with her to the chamber in which he slept.
He opened the door and entering, saw the youth lying on the bed, whereupon he turned to his wife and said to her, "What doth this youth here? This
fellow cometh not hither but on thine account." Quoth she, "I have no knowledge of him." With this, the youth awoke and seeing the king, sprang
up and prostrated himself before him, and Azadbekht said to him, "O vile of origin, (102) O lack-loyalty, what hath prompted thee to outrage my
dwelling?" And he bade imprison him in one place and the woman in another..Calcutta (1814-18) Text. 183.169. Marouf the Cobbler and his Wife
Fatimeh dcccclxxxix-Mi.99. The History of Gherib and his brother Agib dcxcviii.? ? ? ? ? She shot at me a shaft that reached my heart and I
became The bond- man of despair, worn out with effort all in vain..? ? ? ? ? I make a vow to God, if ever day or night.Presently, El Abbas looked
out of the window of the saloon and saw thereby a house of goodly ordinance, lofty of building and abounding in chambers, with two upper stories;
but therein was no sign of inhabitants. So he said to the merchant, "Indeed, thou exceedest in doing us honour; but, by Allah, I will not eat of thy
victual till thou tell me what is the reason of the emptiness of yonder house." "O my lord," answered the other, "that was El Ghitrif's house and he
was admitted to the mercy of God (79) and left none other heir than myself; so it became mine, and by Allah, if thou hast a mind to sojourn in
Baghdad, do thou take up thine abode in this house, so thou mayst be in my neighbourhood; for that indeed my heart inclineth unto thee with love
and I would have thee never absent from my sight, so I may still have my fill of thee and hearken to thy speech." El Abbas thanked him and said to
him, "Indeed, thou art friendly in thy speech and exceedest [in courtesy] in thy discourse, and needs must I sojourn in Baghdad. As for the house, if
it like thee, I will abide therein; so take of me its price.".? ? ? ? ? This is my saying; apprehend its purport, then, and know I may in no wise yield
consent to that thou dost opine..Locust, The Hawk and the, ii. 50..? ? ? ? ? Forbear thy verse-making, O thou that harbourest in the camp, Lest to
the gleemen thou become a name of wonderment..Meanwhile, the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis and his son Es Shisban set out, as we have said, with
their troops, who were of the doughtiest of the Jinn and the most accomplished of them in valour and horsemanship, [and fared on till they drew
near the Crescent Mountain], When the news of their approach reached Meimoun, he cried out with a great cry to the troops, who were twenty
thousand horse, [and bade them make ready for departure]. Then he went in to Tuhfeh and kissing her, said to her, 'Know that thou art presently my
life of the world, and indeed the Jinn are gathered together to wage war on me on thine account. If I am vouchsafed the victory over them and am
preserved alive, I will set all the kings of the Jinn under thy feet and thou shall become queen of the world.' But she shook her head and wept; and
he said, 'Weep not, for, by the virtue of the mighty inscription engraven on the seal-ring of Solomon, thou shall never again see the land of men!
Can any one part with his life? So give ear unto that which I say; else will I kill thee.' And she was silent..Presently, in came Mesrour the eunuch to
him and saluted him and seeing Nuzhet el Fuad stretched out, uncovered her face and said, "There is no god but God! Our sister Nuzhet el Fuad is
dead. How sudden was the [stroke of] destiny! May God have mercy on thee and acquit thee of responsibility!" Then he returned and related what
had passed before the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh, and he laughing. "O accursed one,' said the Khalif, "is this a time for laughter? Tell us which
is dead of them." "By Allah, O my lord," answered Mesrour, "Aboulhusn is well and none is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad." Quoth the Khalif to
Zubeideh, "Thou hast lost thy pavilion in thy play," and he laughed at her and said to Mesrour, "O Mesrour, tell her what thou sawest." "Verily, O
my lady," said the eunuch, "I ran without ceasing till I came in to Aboulhusn in his house and found Nuzhet el Fuad lying dead and Aboulhusn
sitting at her head, weeping. I saluted him and condoled with him and sat down by his side and uncovered the face of Nuzhet el Fuad and saw her
dead and her face swollen. So I said to him, 'Carry her out forthright [to burial], so we may pray over her.' He answered, 'It is well;' and I left him to
lay her out and came hither, that I might tell you the news.".The following story occupies the last five Nights (cxcv-cc) of the unfinished Calcutta
Edition of 1814-18. The only other text of it known to me is that published by Monsieur Langles (Paris, 1814), as an appendix to his Edition of the
Voyages of Sindbad, and of this I have freely availed myself in making the present translation, comparing and collating with it the Calcutta
(1814-18) Text and filling up and correcting omissions and errors that occur in the latter. In the Calcutta (1814-18) Text this story (Vol. II. pp.
367-378) is immediately succeeded by the Seven Voyages of Sindbad (Vol. II. pp. 378-458), which conclude the work..Then he wept again and El
Abbas said to him, "Fear not for me, for thou knowest my prowess and my puissance in returning answers in the assemblies of the land and my
good breeding (63) and skill in rhetoric; and indeed he whose father thou art and whom thou hast reared and bred and in whom thou hast united
praiseworthy qualities, the repute whereof hath traversed the East and the West, thou needest not fear for him, more by token that I purpose but to
seek diversion (64) and return to thee, if it be the will of God the Most High." Quoth the king, "Whom wilt thou take with thee of attendants and
[what] of good?" "O father mine," replied El Abbas, "I have no need of horses or camels or arms, for I purpose not battle, and I will have none go
forth with me save my servant Aamir and no more.".?THE THIRD OFFICER'S STORY.? ? ? ? ? The hands of noble folk do tend me publicly;
With waters clear and sweet my thirsting tongue they ply..Then we sat down on the edge of the estrade and presently I espied a closet beside me; so
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I looked into it and my friend said to me, 'What seest thou?' Quoth I, 'I see therein good galore and bodies of murdered folk. Look.' So he looked
and said, 'By Allah, we are lost men!' And we fell a-weeping, I and he. As we were thus, behold, there came in upon us, by the door at which we
had entered, four naked men, with girdles of leather about their middles, and made for my friend. He ran at them and dealing one of them a buffet,
overthrew him, whereupon the other three fell all upon him. I seized the opportunity to escape, what while they were occupied with him, and
espying a door by my side, slipped into it and found myself in an underground chamber, without window or other issue. So I gave myself up for
lost and said, 'There is no power and no virtue save in God the Most High, the Supreme!' Then I looked to the top of the vault and saw in it a range
of glazed lunettes; so I clambered up for dear life, till I reached the lunettes, and I distracted [for fear]. I made shift to break the glass and
scrambling out through the frames, found a wall behind them. So I bestrode the wall and saw folk walking in the road; whereupon I cast myself
down to the ground and God the Most High preserved me, so that I reached the earth, unhurt. The folk flocked round me and I acquainted them
with my story..[When the king heard his wife's words], it was as if he had been asleep and awoke; so he went forth of the harem and bade slaughter
fowls and dress meats of all kinds and colours. Moreover, he assembled all his retainers and let bring sweetmeats and dessert and all that beseemeth
unto kings' tables. Then he adorned his palace and despatched after El Abbas a man of the chief officers of his household, who found him coming
forth of the bath, clad in a doublet of fine goats' hair and over it a Baghdadi scarf; his waist was girt with a Rustec (81) kerchief and on his head he
wore a light turban of Damietta make..Presently, it chanced that an enemy attacked King Khedidan; so he sent out his troops to him and made
Bekhtzeman head of the army. Then they went forth to the field and Khedidan also came forth and ranged his troops and took the spear and sallied
out in person and fought a sore battle and overcame his enemy, who fled, he and his troops, ignominiously. When the king and his army returned in
triumph, Bekhtzeman said to him, 'Harkye, O king! Meseemeth this is a strange thing of thee that thou art compassed about with this vast army, yet
dost thou apply thyself in person to battle and adventurest thyself.' Quoth the king, 'Dost thou call thyself a cavalier and a man of learning and
deemest that victory is in abundance of troops?' 'Ay,' answered Bekhtzeman; 'that is indeed my belief.' And Khedidan said, 'By Allah, then, thou
errest in this thy belief! Woe and again woe to him whose trust is in other than God! Indeed, this army is appointed only for adornment and
majesty, and victory is from God alone. I too, O Bekhtzeman, believed aforetime that victory was in the multitude of men, and an enemy came out
against me with eight hundred men, whilst I had eight hundred thousand. I trusted in the number of my troops, whilst mine enemy trusted in God;
so he defeated me and routed me and I was put to a shameful flight and hid myself in one of the mountains, where I met with a recluse, [who had]
withdrawn [himself from the world]. So I joined myself to him and complained to him of my case and acquainted him with all that had befallen me.
Quoth he, "Knowest thou why this befell thee and thou wast defeated?" "I know not," answered I, and he said, "Because thou puttest thy trust in the
multitude of thy troops and reliedst not upon God the Most High. Hadst thou put thy trust in God and believed in Him that it is He [alone] who
advantageth and endamageth thee, thine enemy had not availed to cope with thee. Return unto God." So I returned to myself and repented at the
hands of the solitary, who said to me, "Turn back with what remaineth to thee of troops and confront thine enemies, for, if their intents be changed
from God, thou wilt overcome them, wert thou alone." When I heard these words, I put my trust in God the Most High, and gathering together
those who remained with me, fell upon mine enemies at unawares in the night. They deemed us many and fled on the shamefullest wise,
whereupon I entered my city and repossessed myself of my place by the might of God the Most High, and now I fight not but [trusting] in His
aid.'.?THE DISCIPLE'S STORY.
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